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championship game on the Ohio State Univer-
sity Golf Course. 

I would like to congratulate the players and 
Coach Alex Kepley on another win for the St. 
X Bombers and for representing St. X and our 
community well during their season. 

It has been quite a season for Cincinnati 
sports, and St. Xavier has made its mark. 

Go Bombers. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF ANA 
RODRIGUEZ 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise in recognition of Ana Rodri-
guez, Director of Community Relations and 
Volunteer Services at Mount Sinai Queens, 
who was honored for her achievements as 
part of Women’s History Month. Ms. Rodri-
guez is a dedicated, compassionate, and be-
loved representative for the hospital. She at-
tends countless community meetings and is 
always cheerful and well-informed. 

In her role at Mount Sinai Queens, Ms. 
Rodriguez works with community organiza-
tions and community leaders to ensure that 
the hospital best serves its community. In ad-
dition, she coordinates educational health pro-
grams and events to promote awareness 
about health issues in the community. Ms. 
Rodriguez also works with people of all ages 
and all walks of life who are interested in vol-
unteering, in order to ensure that the hospital’s 
patients are served in the most meaningful 
way possible. 

Ms. Rodriguez has also been an important 
advocate for children. From 1993 through 
1999, she worked with Greater New York 
Councils, Boy Scouts of America. In her role 
as Associate Director, Ms. Rodriguez served 
youth in Manhattan, Brooklyn, Queens, and 
the Bronx through the Urban Emphasis and 
Scoutreach Program. She collaborated with 
school principals, religious institutions, and 
community organizations to establish new 
scouting programs. 

For six years, Ms. Rodriguez served adoles-
cents, as well as adults, as a senior clinical 
social worker at the New York Presbyterian 
Hospital. Here, she provided mental health 
services, and worked with young men and 
women to empower them to reach their full 
potential. 

Ms. Rodriguez has been celebrated by the 
community for her achievements. For exam-
ple, Centero de Desarrollo de la Mujer (Center 
for Women Development) has presented her 
with a Woman of the Year Award for her com-
munity service. Her work has also been recog-
nized by the Office of the Borough President 
of Manhattan, and she has received the Peter 
Vallone, Jr. Award from the 114th Precinct Ci-
vilian Observation Patrol for her dedication to 
the people of Astoria and Long Island City. 

Ms. Rodriguez has a Bachelor of Science 
from Hunter College and a Master’s degree in 
social work from Columbia University. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the wonderful work of Ms. 
Rodriguez and her tireless service to her com-
munity. 

IN RECOGNITION OF SABRA 
BRIERE AND HER YEARS OF DIS-
TINGUISHED SERVICE ON BE-
HALF OF THE CITY OF ANN 
ARBOR 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Ann Arbor City Council Member and 
Mayor Pro Tem Sabra Briere for her record of 
service on behalf of the Ann Arbor community. 
For over 40 years, Mrs. Briere has served Ann 
Arbor with distinction in a variety of elected 
positions as well as through her involvement 
with local advocacy groups. 

Mrs. Briere moved to Ann Arbor in 1973 and 
has been active in civic life over the years. 
She has been involved with the Ann Arbor and 
Washtenaw County Democratic parties, filling 
numerous positions from secretary to chair-
woman of the Ann Arbor Democratic Party in 
the 1990s. In addition, Mrs. Briere has served 
as President of the American Civil Liberties 
Union’s Washtenaw County chapter and vol-
unteered with the Huron River Watershed 
Council. In 2007, she was elected to the Ann 
Arbor City Council and has been an effective 
advocate for Ann Arbor’s residents in this ca-
pacity. Throughout her public service career, 
Mrs. Briere has promoted responsible city 
planning by spearheading measures to en-
courage better design and zoning in new 
building development. Additionally, she has 
supported strong environmental protections 
and public transportation initiatives that have 
contributed to the health and well-being of the 
community. 

Mrs. Briere’s service and dedication on be-
half of the City of Ann Arbor and the sur-
rounding community has resulted in a more 
livable city and better quality of life for its resi-
dents. She has been a constant presence at 
City Council hearings and community events, 
and her extensive knowledge of the issues 
facing Ann Arbor has made her an invaluable 
member of local government. Mrs. Briere has 
championed common sense reforms that have 
made a real difference in the lives of Ann 
Arbor residents. Her knowledge and dedica-
tion to the community will be missed. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring Sabra Briere and her years of 
service to the Ann Arbor community as a 
member of the Ann Arbor City Council. Her 
work on behalf of Ann Arbor has been instru-
mental in its growth and development. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF REVEREND 
ANN KANSFIELD 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise in recognition of Rev. Ann 
Kansfield, FDNY Chaplain and Pastor at the 
Greenpoint Reformed Church in Brooklyn, who 
is being honored for her achievements as part 
of Women’s History Month. The Church holds 
a special place as part of the Greenpoint His-
toric District. Under Rev. Kansfield’s leader-

ship, the Church offers space for worship, is 
used by community groups like Alcoholics 
Anonymous and Nar-Anon, and has been fea-
tured in several film productions. It is also 
known for its 12–step recovery groups, chil-
dren’s music classes, and a hunger program 
that feeds over 300 people per week. 

Rev. Kansfield has loved and served the 
people of North Brooklyn ever since the 
Greenpoint Reformed Church called her to be 
their pastor in 2003. Prior to her arrival, demo-
graphic shifts over the previous century had 
caused the once large Dutch Reformed con-
gregation to dwindle to less than a dozen peo-
ple. The remaining congregants believed that 
the church had a bright future in the commu-
nity, and invited Rev. Kansfield to help revi-
talize their ministry. With energy and hopeful-
ness, she has succeeded beyond anyone’s 
fondest dreams, bringing new parishioners 
and their families to the church. Rev. 
Kansfield’s work at the church includes wor-
ship, evangelism, theology, improving the 
church building, fundraising, as well as public 
and community relations. 

Much of Rev. Kansfield’s time is spent feed-
ing the hungry. When an increasing number of 
people began coming to the church asking for 
food, the congregation began a soup kitchen 
and food pantry under Rev. Kansfield’s guid-
ance in October 2007. Rev. Kansfield works 
with caring volunteers, colleagues, and donors 
to ensure that the soup kitchen and food pan-
try are able to keep up with an unprecedented 
demand for emergency food. Today the soup 
kitchen regularly serves 90 people a day and 
hundreds more get food from the food pantry. 

Rev. Kansfield holds degrees from Colum-
bia University (BA, with honors) and New 
Brunswick Theological Seminary (MDiv, 
summa cum laude). Before her ordination, she 
built car batteries on an assembly line for AC 
Delco and punched in stock trades for TD 
Waterhouse. Nevertheless, Rev. Kansfield be-
lieves that a four-week long bartending course 
that she attended in college gave her the most 
useful skills in preparing to be a pastor. 

Rev. Kansfield is married to Rev. Jennifer 
Aull, who also officiates at Greenpoint Re-
formed Church. They have a son, John, and 
a daughter, Grace. She is ordained in the 
United Church of Christ. In the spring of 2015, 
Rev. Kansfield was sworn in as an FDNY 
chaplain by Commissioner Daniel Nigro, ful-
filling her lifelong dream. Rev. Kansfield is the 
first female and openly gay chaplain of the 
FDNY, and was voted the New York Times 
‘‘New Yorker of the Year’’ in 2015. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the extraordinary work of Rev. 
Ann Kansfield and her unwavering dedication 
to her community. 
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HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY 
OF PHIL SMITH 

HON. ALCEE L. HASTINGS 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mr. HASTINGS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Mr. Phil Smith, a 
dear friend and philanthropist in South Florida, 
who touched the lives of countless people. 
Phil tragically passed away on December 14, 
2016, after an 18 month battle with ALS. 
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Phil was born in New Jersey and moved to 

South Florida at the age of three. He attended 
Chaminade High School in Fort Lauderdale 
and was awarded a Bachelor of Science de-
gree in finance from Florida Atlantic Univer-
sity’s (FAU) College of Business in 1969. Dur-
ing college, Phil began to work at a Ford deal-
ership in Pompano Beach. He was so suc-
cessful he stayed after graduation, was given 
the opportunity to open a dealership, and 
never looked back. 

Phil went on to found Phil Smith Manage-
ment, Inc., serving as President and CEO. He 
operated eleven automobile dealership loca-
tions representing 25 franchises in Florida and 
North Carolina. His company employs 780 
people. He never forgot where he came from 
or the people who worked for him, and started 
an annual college scholarship program for the 
children of his employees. 

Phil also served as the Co-Chair of the 
South Florida Super Bowl Host Committee 
and sat on the Boards of the Orange Bowl 
Committee and the Broward Workshop, a non-
profit organization that represents the interests 
of 100 Broward businesses and professions. 
Because of his community involvement, Phil 
was awarded with the Florida Sun Sentinel 
Company’s 2013 Excalibur Award for Busi-
ness Leader of the Year in Broward County. 

He always gave back and was well-known 
for his civic, charitable, and philanthropic in-
volvement throughout South Florida. He was 
involved with a number of advocacy groups 
serving the public, including the Cystic Fibro-
sis Foundation, the Humane Society of 
Broward County, the American Cancer Soci-
ety, and the Make a Wish Foundation. His 
most recent donation was to Holy Cross Hos-
pital—a gift of $7 million to fund state-of-the- 
art neurological care. 

Phil and his wife Susan also gave to his 
alma mater, and gifted Florida Atlantic Univer-
sity $5 million to establish the Phil Smith Cen-
ter for Free Enterprise. Supporting the stra-
tegic plan of the College of Business, the Cen-
ter will add chaired professorships, support re-
search and educational programs for faculty 
members and students, and support distin-
guished visiting faculty along with a lecture se-
ries and other educational programs focused 
on the principles of free enterprise. 

After his diagnosis with ALS, Phil became 
more involved in efforts to fight this terrible 
disease. He worked with Holy Cross Hospital 
in South Florida to establish the Phil Smith 
ALS and Movement Disorders Clinic, which 
provides access to leading edge clinical trials 
and research through an expanded relation-
ship with Massachusetts General Hospital. 

After an 18 month battle with ALS, Phil trag-
ically passed away at the age of 70 last week. 
He is survived by his wife of 30 years Susan, 
his sister Judy, his daughter Shawn, son-in- 
law Charlie, and three grandchildren James, 
Kaelin, and Cali. 

Mr. Speaker, Phil was a dear friend and 
kind soul. He touched the lives of so many, 
and his philanthropic efforts in Florida will go 
on to touch the lives of many more. It is with 
a heavy heart that I rise today to honor his life 
and accomplishments, but most of all, to 
honor our friendship. He will be so dearly 
missed. 

IN RECOGNITION OF ALICJA 
WINNICKI 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise in recognition of Alicja 
Winnicki, Superintendent of the Community 
School District 14 in Brooklyn, who was hon-
ored for her achievements as part of Women’s 
History Month. 

Ms. Winnicki has been District 14’s Super-
intendent for four years. Before that, she 
served as Principal at Oliver H. Perry Elemen-
tary PS 34 in Greenpoint. During her tenure in 
2012, the school received the National Blue 
Ribbon Award for Academic Excellence. As a 
2010 Cahn Fellow at Teachers College, Co-
lumbia University, Ms. Winnicki completed 
‘‘action research’’ in collaboration with the 
teachers and staff at PS 34, on fostering aca-
demic rigor in instruction. 

Ms. Winnicki began her career in education 
as an English as a Second Language teacher 
to both children and adults. Later, she became 
an ESL and bilingual staff developer for Dis-
trict 14 and conducted many workshops and 
training sessions for teachers, paraprofes-
sionals, and parents. Working with bilingual 
student populations, Ms. Winnicki coordinated 
and supervised Saturday academies for chil-
dren of recent Polish and Spanish speaking 
immigrants, organized and led conferences for 
educators focusing on the needs of Polish 
speaking students, and co-wrote a district bi-
lingual/ESL curriculum. 

Ms. Winnicki holds a Master’s Degree in the 
Polish Language and Literature from Wroclaw 
University, a Master of Arts in Teaching 
English to Speakers of Other Languages from 
Adelphi University, and a Master of Science in 
Administration and Supervision from Baruch 
University, School of Public Affairs. She writes 
about instruction for the CAN-Tainer, Teachers 
College, Columbia University. 

Ms. Winnicki has been celebrated by the 
community for her achievements. For exam-
ple, she has been named a Williamsburg and 
Greenpoint Rising Star by St. Nicholas Neigh-
borhood Preservation Corporation, received a 
City Council Citation for Outstanding Citizens 
from Councilwoman Diana Reyna, was pre-
sented with a Certificate of Recognition for 
community service by State Senator Martin 
Malavé Dilan, and was named Seneca Club’s 
2007 Principal of the Year. 

Twenty years of experience in New York 
City’s education system have allowed Ms. 
Winnicki to forge strong relationships with stu-
dents, teachers, parents, and community lead-
ers. She sets and achieves goals for high stu-
dent performance, provides leadership and 
feedback to parents, teachers and principals, 
encourages and cultivates mentor educators 
for future leadership positions, and creates 
countless programs and opportunities for com-
munity and parent involvement. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Ms. Winnicki’s tireless work for 
the children of Brooklyn and our entire com-
munity. 

ST. XAVIER WATER POLO 

HON. BRAD R. WENSTRUP 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mr. WENSTRUP. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to congratulate the Cincinnati St. Xavier High 
School water polo team on their state cham-
pionship win this fall 2016 season. 

With hard work and dedication, the Bomb-
ers’ water polo team won their second con-
secutive state championship, totaling three 
total state championship wins. 

But what makes this win truly meaningful is 
what the water polo team did with its win. This 
state championship was dedicated to a hero 
who cannot be with us here today. 

The St. X water polo team dedicated its 
hard earned win to Charles Keating IV, a Navy 
SEAL who died in May in Iraq while fighting 
ISIS and protecting all of us here at home. Mr. 
Keating’s father and grandfather were both 
outstanding swimmers and graduates of St. 
Xavier High School. 

St. Xavier’s dedication of its win in memory 
of Charles Keating exemplifies the spirit and 
strength of the St. X community and what it 
stands for. 

On behalf of all St. X alumni and friends, I 
congratulate the St. Xavier Water Polo team 
on incredibly hard work and dedication. You 
have certainly embodied what it means to be 
a part of the Long Blue Line. 

Go Bombers. 
f 

IN RECOGNITION OF EDDIE 
PALMIERI 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay tribute to Eddie 
Palmieri, a New Yorker, famed pianist and 
composer who has won nine Grammy Awards 
throughout his career. Mr. Palmieri has revolu-
tionized Latin music, influenced many other 
musicians, and thrilled audiences with his 
unique sound. He is one of America’s best 
jazz musicians and an icon in the music indus-
try. 

Mr. Palmieri was born in Harlem, New York 
to Puerto Rican immigrants on December 15, 
1936. He was raised in the Bronx and learned 
to play the piano at an early age. Through his 
education in the city’s public school system, 
he was exposed to jazz. 

Mr. Palmieri was inspired to practice and 
perform publicly from watching his older broth-
er, Charlie Palmieri, play with talented musi-
cians. At the age of 11, Eddie Palmieri 
auditioned to perform classical piano at Car-
negie Hall, and made his debut there in 1947. 

Mr. Palmieri’s professional career as a pian-
ist took off as he played with various bands in 
the early 1950s including Eddie Forrester, 
Johnny Segui, and the popular Tito Rodriguez 
Orchestra. By late 1961, Eddie Palmieri start-
ed his own band, Conjunto La Perfecta, which 
featured a unique instrumentation of trom-
bones and flutes instead of trumpets. Mr. 
Palmieri also experimented with the fusion of 
jazz and Latin-style music, adding a bassist as 
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